Minutes

Faculty Senate Meeting

Sept. 10th 2010

Ferrell Hall 305
1:30 p.m.
I. Call to Order:  The Faculty Senate Meeting was called to order by Senate chair, Dr. Tim Ruhnke at 1:30 p.m.

II. Reading and Approval of Minutes:  Minutes from the May 7th , 2010 Faculty Senate Meeting were read.  Motion to approve the minutes was carried.
III. Reading and Approval of Agenda: The agenda was amended to add a discussion in New Business about the Faculty Retention Referral Form.  A motion to approve the Agenda as modified was carried.
IV. Reports:

a. EDUCATIONAL POLICIES – The committee met; however, with no business before it, no actions were taken by the EPC at this time
b. FACULTY SCOLARSHIP – Will report at the next meeting in October. 
c. GENERAL EDUCATION – Dr. Pietruszynski (Chair) provided a written report on the committee (report is posted on-line).  He commented on a continued effort in assessment for the GE curriculum, the universities issues with the Collegiate Learning Assessment test, the overloading of GE100 and GE200, and the removal of “Skills” requirements from the curriculum.  Questions were asked about how to “turn around” the trend in GE100 and GE200 in order to provide more open seats to students in order for them to take the classes in the prescribed credit hours (30 for GE100 60 for GE200).  Dr. Pietruszynski stated that he is perusing the option of limiting sections to only students who fit that requirement. A motion to accept the report was carried. 
d. PRESIDENT CARTER – Dr. Carter reported that all problems with the Financial Aid office have been taken care of.  This was the first year that strict dates for Financial Aid had been enforced and although 914 students met the official date of June 30th to apply, only 892 of them were complete with 22 needing case by case care.  The university also changed dispersal from once per week to twice per week in an effort to get students their money faster.  In all, $5.42 Million dollars was dispersed to students.  
On Wed. Sept. 8th Dr. Carter and others met with the Charleston Urban Renewal Authority in a discussion about the creation of Media Center in Downtown Charleston (NE end of Capitol Street).  Dr. Carter mentioned that this was part of a satellite plan and did, in no way, depend on funds from the Capital Campaign and Master plan.

Dr. Carter also updated the Faculty Senate on the renovations of Flemming Hall.  After the renovation, academic space as well as space for other uses (athletics, graduation, dances, etc.) will be made available.  Funding for the project has already been approved ($15 Mil) by HEPC and the legislator. 

Upcoming events:  Dr. Carter informed the Senate of the following: Tuesday, Sept. 21st 11:00 (State of the University).  WVSU’s 120 anniversary kickoff – WV Symphony orchestra in Davis.  Homecoming – Oct 11 – 17, and the faculty staff reception in the president’s home Tuesday Oct. 19th (5:30 – 7:30)

Questions from the Senate:  Several questions relating to the downtown media center were asked, specifically how to justify a $10mil building off campus when there are several buildings on campus needing upgrade and repair.  In addition, several questions were asked about what the Media Center would supply downtown that existing buildings cannot.  Dr. Carter reiterated that the money from this project does not affect the master plan of the university and that the campus still remains the number one priority. In regards to the Master Plan, Dr. Carter was asked if it was available for faculty to see and responded that he would see to getting it put on the university website.  

e. VP of ACADEMIC AFFAIRS.  Dr. Byers submitted a written report (available on-line).  Dr. Byers report included a devotion to shared governance between the administration and the faculty (though faculty senate), and details on upcoming meetings of the various Academic Affairs committees.  Attached to Dr. Byers report was a revised outline of the organizational structure of Academic Affairs. Questions generated from the report included:  1. If there was a public report of all Title III monies (Yes, the report is public and must be as VP’s must verify that all spending is in accordance with the rules of Title III).  2. If the BOG had a copy of the Title III budget (No, they were offered a copy and declined.  Dr. Guetzloff, as a member of BOG requested a copy). 3. Mr. Lewis asked of the whereabouts of the printed college bulletins as he did not have enough to give to students (They are being printed and will be made available to freshmen in Freshmen Experience Classes).
f. BOARD OF GOVERNORS (BOG).  Dr. Guetzloff could make no definitive statements on the BOG budget concerns as he had not received any budget as of the start of the meeting.  The next meeting of the Budget Advisory Committee will be Sept. 23, after which Dr. Guetzloff stated he would update the Faculty Senate at the next meeting.
Dr. Guetzloff also stated that he had been told by reliable sources that collection for student services rendered (Housing, Parking, Dining, etc.) is not 100% efficient.  One example is that money has already been collected this semester for three times the number of tickets and twice the number of parking passes as previous semesters (even though student or faculty / staff population has not increased).  It was determined that more information on the efficiency in collection of fees is needed and asked Dr. Guetzloff asked the Faculty Senate to possibly request information about the collection of money by Resident Life.

g. STUDENT AFFAIRS. No Report 
h. ADVISORY CONUCIL OF FACULTY (ACF).  Unable to attend the meeting due to teaching of a class, Dr. Collins provided the Senate with a printed copy of the ACF concerns / issues for the current academic year.  Discussion about the document lead to the conclusion that the entire faculty needed to be made aware of the concerns and that approval by the senate by this document was contingent upon allowing senators to talk with the faculty about the items. Motion: Faculty Senate tables the ACF report until the Senators can relay information to the general faculty and receive feedback.
Action taken by General Faculty: Tabled until October Meeting.
V. Old Business:

None
VI. New Business:
A. SENATE’S VISION FOR THE SEMESTER (Chair / Vice Chair)
Dr. Ruhnke and Dr. Harris discussed the overall theme for the senate this semester (Greater Institutional Improvement and Accountability).  Dr. Ruhnke prefaced the discussion by reminding the senate that the university is in direct competition of several other universities within driving distance of WVSU.  Because of this, we, as faculty and staff, need to be mindful of the fact students can go to other places and take classes for less tuition and fee cost then here at State.  Therefore, we must provide service that is linked to cost.  A focus on improvement and accountability would, hopefully achieve this feeling.
Both problems and accomplishments in the area were noted by several members of he faculty senate.  Dr. Ruhnke discussed issues with specific departments (such as the registrar’s office where he noted that students had come to him with complaints) and Dr. Guetzloff added concerns about the follow through of specific initiatives (such as the University Web-Page (of which Dr. Byers addressed, stating that the problems of last year have been resolved).  Dr. Harris continued by discussing positive places where improvement and accountability via staff members has already begun taking place.  Dr. Sturgeon also lauded the quickness in which Financial Aid addressed deadlines and problems as well as the improved policing of the parking.  

Dr. Harris concluded by reminding everyone that in order for the university to accomplish its goals, everyone must work together and follow through to completion on all actions (past, present, and future).
B. ESTABLISHMENT OF A UNIVERSITY HONORS PROGRAM
Motion: (Moved by Dr. Sturgeon, 2nd by Dr. Harris)
Create an ad hoc committee of the senate to investigate the global aspects of a university honors program.  The committee will consist of : College Deans, a Representative of each College, the Chair of EPC, and a member of the GE committee.  Their task is to recommend viable options for the creation of an honors program and report back to the senate by the December 2010 meeting
Action taken by General Faculty:

Passed unanimously 
C. FACULTY PARKING AT WVSU
The unhappiness of the faculty at the current system for parking enforcement was discussed at length.  The major points of contention included: a. the cost of a parking ticket for an employee who makes a “meager” salary, b. the charge for permits of a second vehicle, c. the collection of money for past parking tickets, and d. the establishment of a Parking Appeals committee.
Background:

Dr. Guetzloff began by addressing the need for the increase in parking stemmed from the fact that most of the WVSU police force (12 officers) were funded through parking stickers, tags, and ticketing.  Essentially, this means that not everyone on campus is paying for security.  This issue has been addressed and Dr. Parker stated that there is an effort to move to a security fee for all students.  Major Porterfield agreed with the basic assessment of the need for parking fees but also stated that the only funding for public safety comes directly out of these fees.  Complicating the issue more is that Since Institute is unincorporated, there is no city police force to provide support.
a. Cost of the parking tag

i. In a previous senate meeting, it was requested that, due to the process of receiving a parking tag, that it be made available to faculty and staff an option of having the money directly taken from their check.  Given the increased cost of the ticket, this option investigated as also a way of “breaking up” the payments.  The senate was informed that a payroll deduction was rejected for several reasons, including, 1. There is a fee that would have to be included in the cost of the tag making it more expensive. 2. The money needed by the Public Safety Department needs to be “front loaded” into their budget so that officers can be paid.
b. Charges for multiple vehicles

i. Several members of the faculty senate voiced their objections to a one car / one permit system.  Grounds for objections ranged from the practicality of only using one car for jobs (in which a different type of car might be needed on different days) to objections based in fairness and civil rights issues (not being able to use one tag on multiple cars dictates the way in which a married couple allocated resources and / or unfairly charges married couples for owning more than one vehicle).  Major Porterfield supported the one car / one permit system by stating that 1. The departments computer system did not allow for more than one license plate to be “attached” to a permit (a new system would cost ($33,000), 2, that the policy has been in place for years and is just now being enforced, and that 3. This system allows for the “front-loading” as mentioned earlier. After much discussion, the following was offered:
Motion: (Moved by Dr. Guetzloff, 2nd by Dr. Harris)

The Faculty Senate recommends to the Board of Governors that the BOG Policy #38 (Parking of Vehicles on Campus) be amended so that Faculty and Staff parking tags be allowed for use on multiple cars.
Action taken by General Faculty:

Passed unanimously 
c. Collection of Money for Past Parking Debts.

i. The Faculty Senate was informed that a recommendation by the ESS&P committee to Dr. Carter was made to waive all outstanding tickets dated before Fall 2009.  Much discussion ensued dealing with both the date in which the waiver should start (2009 or 2010), as well as the moral and practical implications of waiving thousands of dollars in fees and tickets.  No motions were made concerning this information and discussion.

d. Parking Appeals Committee

i. Dr. Carter was asked if he had accepted the recommendation of the establishment of a university Parking Appeals Committee.  Dr. Carter responded that he had accepted the recommendation but had not yet acted upon it or sent off notification of his approval.  As part of the makeup of the committee, two members of the faculty needed to be appointed to serve.  Dr. Harris and Dr. Guetzloff both agreed to serve on the committee.

D. STATUS OF FINANCIAL AID
a. It was determined that this issue was taken care of via Dr. Carter and Dr Byer’s reports.
E. IMPORVING SERVICES TO STUDENTS AT WVSU
a. Dr. Kiddie brought up issues concerning the Faculty Referral Form and when/if faculty who completed the forms would get individual feedback regarding the students whose names were given to student services.  It was determined that a preliminary list of results from the process had been made available to some people but had not been disseminated via the faculty list serve.  The numbers showed that there were 1300 referrals from about 100 faculty (Much more than what was expected).  Due to the number of forms received, the office was overwhelmed and unable to relay information on specific students.  However, there are plans in the future of getting individual information out to professors.  The need for this information by was stressed by Dr. Kiddie and Dr. Sturgeon. 
F. REMOVING NON-ATTENDING STUDENTS FROM COURSES
a. Added to the Executive Council Meeting as an Agenda Item to be discussed in the October Meeting.
G. DISCUSSION OF WVSU FOUNDATION / CAPITAL CAMPAIGN
a. Questions about the stage and timeline for the capital campaign were presented to Dr. Carter.  Dr. Carter then offered to update the Senate on the status of the Capital Campaign at the next senate meeting.  The Senate stressed the need for contacting Alumni for the success of the campaign.

b. The Foundation’s treatment of the Faculty Scholarship Committee was discussed.  The senate was informed that although the scholarship committee felt it had met all deadlines and requirements in order to move towards dispersal in accordance with a written agreement, they could not access the money.  In essence they were told that the Foundation would not abide by the written agreement.  In addition, faculty serving on the committee did not feel they were being treated in a professional manner.  Dr. Carter stated that this was of great concern to him and asked to have parties involved come and meet with him for further investigation.
VII. Announcements

a. Sept 21st. 9:30 a.m. Kanawha and Putnam counties will have a shelter in place drill.  By Dr. Carter’s order, WVSU will take place in the event.
b. Dr. Magan asked for a volunteer list of faculty outside of the math department who felt comfortable enough with college algebra in order to help tutor students.  Faculty interested in this opportunity should contact Dr. Magan at: jmagan@wvstateu.edu
VIII. Adjournment:  There being no further business or announcements, a motion to adjourn the general faculty meeting.  Motion carried.  Meeting was adjourned at 4:15 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Jeff Pietruszynski, Secretary

Faculty Senate                    

Action Items

Faculty Senate Meeting

Sept. 10th 2010

Ferrell Hall 305

1:30 p.m.

I. Motion:

Faculty Senate tables the ACF report until the Senators can relay information to the general faculty and receive feedback.
Action taken by General Faculty:


Tabled until October Meeting.
II. Motion: (Moved by Dr. Sturgeon, 2nd by Dr. Harris)
Create an ad hoc committee of the senate to investigate the global aspects of a university honors program.  The committee will consist of : College Deans, a Representative of each College, the Chair of EPC, and a member of the GE committee.  Their task is to recommend viable options for the creation of an honors program and report back to the senate by the December 2010 meeting
Action taken by General Faculty:

Passed unanimously 
III. Motion: (Moved by Dr. Guetzloff, 2nd by Dr. Harris)
The Faculty Senate recommends to the Board of Governors that the BOG Policy #38 (Parking of Vehicles on Campus) be amended so that Faculty and Staff parking tags be allowed for use on multiple cars.
Action taken by General Faculty:

Passed unanimously 
Faculty Senate Meeting                     Sept. 10, 2010                                                            Page 3

